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Thomas J. Meighen, Commissioner 
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Robin Bailey, Executive Director, Mechanical Boards 

Jessica Carter, Assistant Attorney General 
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Larry Kreseski, Chief Elevator Inspector, Divisions of Labor and Industry  
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GUESTS PRESENT:
Matthew Aird
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Call To Order
Ed M. Hord, Chairman, called the regular meeting of the Maryland Elevator Safety Review Board to order at 10:02 a.m.
Approval of Minutes
The members of the Board reviewed the minutes of the Business meeting held on October 28, 2016.  Upon Mr. Lindsay’s Motion, and Mr. Moran’s second, the Board unanimously carried that the minutes be approved without corrections.
Chairman’s Report
Mr. Hord stated that he will no longer serve on the Complaint Committee but will report the Complaint Committee results today. Mr. Hord also welcomed Dawn Adekoya to the Maryland Elevator Safety Review Board.  She has been appointed to the general public member position for the Board.   
Licensing Report Update
A. Applications/Qualifications Review Committee
Mr. Meeks reported that the Applications/Qualifications Review Committee met on this date, reviewed and approved five (5) elevator mechanic license applications.  There was no elevator mechanic applications referred for further information.    
There was (1) elevator contractor application reviewed and approved.  There were no elevator contractor applications referred for further information.                       
Upon Mr. Lindsay’s Motion, and Mr. Meeks second, the Board unanimously carried to accept the recommendations of the Applications/Qualifications Review Committee.
B. Complaint Committee Report
Mr. Hord presented the following report on behalf of the Complaint Committee:
ELEVATOR COMPLAINT

Investigation 

Elev-17001 further Investigation 
Upon Mr. Meeks Motion, and Mr. Joss’ second, the Board unanimously carried to accept the recommendations of the Complaint Committee Report.
C. Review of Examination Statistics and License Totals 

Ms. Bailey reported that one (1) candidate tested in October, 2016, one (1) passed with a 100% passing rate.  In November, 2016, one (1) candidate was tested, one (1) failed, with a 0% passing rate. Since January 2016, the passing rate is 71%, and since the inception of the test the overall passing rate is 71%.  There are currently 795 active licensees.             
Old Business 
A. Reciprocity with Virginia 
Ms. Bailey stated that she followed up with Counsel after the last Board meeting regarding elevator reciprocity with Virginia. Counsel confirmed that the Board is not authorized to waive the Maryland examination requirements for Virginia licensees that were licensed in Virginia without taking the Virginia examination.  The law only allows the Board to grant a waiver if certain conditions are met.  One of those mandatory conditions is that the applicant became licensed in another state or subdivision “after passing an examination” that is similar to Maryland examination for which the applicant is seeking a waiver.  Mr. Moran stated that the grandfathered licensees in Maryland would have to take an exam.  PSI Examination Services has provisions for candidates not to drive to Virginia but rather they can take the exam in the Maryland testing center. Counsel stated that the individual must be in good standing prior to taking the exam. Mr. Hord inquired whether or not the Board could look into addressing this grandfathering issue. Counsel stated that it would require a statutory change. Mr. Hord suggested to the Board to look into doing a statutory change.  After a brief discussion, the Board agreed to address this issue in the near future. Ms. Bailey suggested to the Board to make a motion to accept the Virginia reciprocal agreement as previously amended. 
Upon Mr. Joss’ Motion, and Mr. Meeks second, the Board unanimously carried to accept the Virginia reciprocal agreement as previously amended. Ms. Bailey stated she would have the document at the next meeting for the Chairman to sign.      

New Business
A. Sunset Preliminary Review 

Ms. Bailey stated that the final Preliminary Evaluation of the Elevator Safety Review Board has been completed.  The Department of Legislative Services recommends that the Legislative Policy Committee waive the Elevator Safety Review Board from full evaluation and the legislation be enacted to extend the Board’s termination date by 10 years to July 1, 2029.  A preliminary evaluation of the Board should be completed by December 15, 2026.  Ms. Bailey would like to thank DLLR staff and Ms. Sierra Boney, Department of Legislative Services for an excellent evaluation of the Board.  
Ms. Adekoya inquired to Ms. Bailey about the Sunset Review recommendations regarding the Boards revenue stream to ensure long-term financial stability.  Ms. Bailey stated that she will report on these issues as recommended by October 1, 2018 to the Senate Finance Committee, the House Economic Matters Committee, and DLS on how the Board plans to ensure sufficient funding to continue operating.  Ms. Adekoya stated that the report states that the Board’s initial projected licensees was lower than anticipated when those categories were established.  Ms. Bailey stated that she will provide the Board with the report for review prior to sending it to legislature.  Council Carter said that it is too late for any legislative change in the 2017 session, that any change would have to be made during the 2018 legislative session. The Board does have some fee setting authority which could possibly be promulgated by regulation.  Ms. Adekoya suggested for the Board to consider their fee structure and whether or not it would benefit the Board financially to change these fees.  
Mr. Hord inquired to Ms. Bailey whether or not the Board could propose regulations regarding fees. Ms. Bailey stated that the Governor has been doing an excellent job in working to reduce fees.  It may not be beneficial for the Board to address increasing fees doing this administration. Mr. Moran asked if the Board has a figure about how many people are licensed or unlicensed in the industry. Could there be a certain amount of people working in the industry unlicensed? Could the Board be provided a number of Union and Non-Union members?  Can the Board request this information from the Unions?  If there is a certain percentage working unlicensed, how does the Board address this issue? Mr. Hord stated elevator contractors should have their employees licensed. 
Mr. Hord suggested that the Board should communicate with elevator contractors to insure their employees are licensed.  Mr. Meeks stated that the Board could possibly conduct an audit. Mr. Hord asked whether or not the Board has the authority to audit. Counsel stated that the Board could coordinate this endeavor with the Secretary’s office. Counsel suggested for the Board to provide this information on the website and/or send correspondence.  Ms. Bailey agreed with Mr. Hord to send out correspondence to remind the industry that their employees should be licensed. If you are not in compliance, then the State Board will provide assistance.  Mr. Lindsay agreed with Counsel to send out correspondence to the industry. Counsel agreed to report to the Board at the next scheduled meeting regarding conducting an audit.            

B. Elevator Safety 

Mr. Meeks suggested that the Board needs  to focus more on the elevator safety.  He further explained that there are issues for the Board to consider such as the clearance issue on residential elevators and technology on Machine-Room-Less (MRL) elevators. After a brief discussion, he inquired to the Board whether or not these issues can be addressed. Mr. Hord inquired to Counsel whether or not the Board could make recommendations or address these types of issues to DLI.  Counsel stated that the Board could make recommendations to DLI regarding these issues since they oversee inspections for these types of elevator units. Mr. Meighen stated that DLI has this information and will provide it to the Board.                

Correspondence 

Ms. Bailey stated that correspondence was received from Amy Cole, of Regulatory Services regarding the Elevator Safety Code Adoption in Maryland on December 19, 2016. Ms. Cole was inquiring whether Maryland was considering the adoption of the ASME A17.1 (2016) or earlier version of this code.  Ms. Meyers stated that she had sent this inquiry to DLI.  Mr. Kreseski stated that he had deferred this inquiry to DLI staff. It will take six (6) months from the publishing date for the ASME A17.1 (2016) to become effective.  Mr. Kreseski stated that Ms. Cole would need to check six (6) months from the date of adoption.          

Executive Director’s Report

Ms. Bailey welcomed Dawn Adekoya to the Maryland Elevator Safety Review Board.  She wished DLLR staff and the Board Happy Holidays!  Ms. Adekoya stated her background is as a Financial Analyst with a Defense Contractor who previously served on the Amusement Park Board.  The Board members introduced themselves to Ms. Adekoya and welcomed her to the Board.  

Counsel’s Report 
Counsel Carter reiterated to the Board that the Elevator Safety Review Board proposed an update to the Code of Maryland Regulations, (COMAR) 09.35.02 and .03 Qualifications was published in the Maryland Register, Volume 43, Issue 21, Friday, October 14, 2016.  Public comments were to be submitted to Robin Bailey, Executive Director, Mechanical Licensing Boards, until November 14, 2016. Ms. Bailey reported there were no comments received. Counsel Carter suggested to the Board to take final action.  

Upon Mr. Joss’ Motion, and Mr. Purkey’s second, the Board unanimously carried to take final action to adopt proposed regulations, COMAR 09.35.02 and .03.             

Public Comments
There are no Public Comments to offer.  
Next Meeting
The next meeting is scheduled for February 24, 2017 at 10:00 a.m., 500 N. Calvert Street, 2nd Floor Conference Room, Baltimore, Maryland 21202.    

Adjournment 
There being no further business, upon Mr. Lindsay’s Motion, and Mr. Moran’s second, the Board unanimously adjourn the meeting at 10:58 a.m.  
_____      Approved without corrections

_____      Approved with corrections

____________________________________                  __________________

Ed M. Hord, Chairman                                                       Date
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